REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

MAY 14, 2024
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                     Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                               Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                         Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                Councilwoman

             Matt Clark                                     Highway Superintendent

           Aric McKown                                 Town Clerk

Guest(s): Dale Palmer, Phil & Violet Wade, Tim Harmon, Bill Sherrick, Fred & Michelle Arnold, Chris Puerile, town resident ‘Theresa’.
Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM. 
RESOLUTION #1

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the Regular Meeting on April 9th, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #5 for 2024 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#108-142 for $84,230.06
General Town Outside#6-7 for $48.27
Bennettsville Lights#5 for $11.92
Highway Town Wide#39-46 for $3,541.10
Highway Town Outside#24-34 for $34,446.93
RESOLUTION #2
Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Kauffman, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited claims;
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #3
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Evans, to receive and file March 2024 Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:
Bainbridge Librarian Michelle Arnold was in attendance, with her husband Fred, to inform the town board of a recent situation involving a library patron who had utilized the bathrooms in the town hall.   This patron was homeless and was in the bathroom for about an hour and half.  Arnold had asked Town Clerk McKown to go with her to check on him in the bathroom and could hear water running, as well as the paper towel dispenser being used excessively.
Arnold expressed her concerns for safety with the homelessness and drug issues around town.  She asked about locking the bathrooms and the increase of police presence.  

Supervisor Nabinger talked about locking the bathrooms, putting up signs for the bathrooms, and calling the police in these instances.  The town board discussed the matter, the best possible plan for calling law enforcement to get help when it’s needed, changing the locks on the bathroom doors, and putting in a camera by the downstairs bathrooms.  The town board talked about locking the top door going to the downstairs bathroom.
RECREATION
Recreation Director Dale Palmer presented the following 2024 Town of Bainbridge Recreation Staff & Pay Rates:

Playground Staff:

Director: Stephanie Brown

Counselors: Alexis Brown, Taylor Parsons, Madalyn Brown, Mackenzie Terebo

Substitutes: Jordan Parsons, Hannah Shackelton, Camy Brown

Swimming Pool Staff:

Head Lifeguards: Garrett O’Hara & Ethne Degan
Lifeguards: Danny Morris, Trevor Bachman, Easton Porter, Brock Porter, Chandler Benjamin, Blake Prisco, Emma Beames, Olivia Hall

Substitutes: Anthony Pfaff, Corbin Germond, Benjamin Porter, Hannah Shackleton, Vanessa Brazee, Makenna Wehrli, Peyton Umbra, Anthony Morris.

Pay Rates:

Playground Director-$2400.00

Counselors/Substitutes-$15 per hr.

Pool Staff:

Year one: $15 per hr.

Year two: $16 per hr.

Year three: $17 per hr.

Year four plus: $18 per hr.

Head Guards:

Year 1: Additional $1 per hr.

Year 2: Additional $1.50 per hr.

Year 3: Additional $2 per hr.
Palmer stated his staff is in place and hopes to open the pool on June 14th, with a pool inspection to take place on June 12th.

Supervisor Nabinger asked for a motion to approve the 2024 Town of Bainbridge Recreation Staff & Pay Rates
RESOLUTION #4
Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Kauffman, to approve the 2024 Town of Bainbridge Recreation Staff & Pay Rates.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Recreation Palmer added that his guards must be AED certified yearly and wondered if someone is certified here in the town hall.  Town Clerk McKown said he’d been certified to use the AED machine here in the town hall.

Palmer reaffirmed with the town board that his guards are to call 911 if they have any kind of problem down at the pool or Payne Park.  

JERICHO ARTS COUNCIL

Phil Wade reported the JAC has a show coming up this weekend and a guitar fundraiser in June.  This year’s show schedule will start in September and things are going well.
VILLAGE

Mayor Wade says he’s working on the police issues the best he can.  He said he’s been in talks with the NYS DOT about the drainage issue in front of town hall and NYS Rt. 7.  Wade brought up the routing of the power supply for the Payne Solar Project and the village meeting was held a couple weeks ago on the matter.  He is currently waiting to hear back from the project engineer on a solution to this routing.  
Wade continues to work on grants and has received grant money from the Department of Criminal Justice Services to replace some police equipment.  He said there are more grants pending for water/ sewer projects in the village.  Wade also continues to move forward with grant funding for the Kirby Street water main repair.  He did receive a FEMA grant for a back up generator for our wells.

Mayor Wade commented on the house at the corner of NYS Rt 7 & County Rd 38, with their water being shut off and how the residents continue to get it turned back on.

Chris Puerile attended the meeting and brought up the village’s quote of $4,500.00 for a camera system down by wastewater treatment plant and the additional monthly WIFI charges.  Puerile proposed donating a 6-camera system to the village and using the $4,500.00 toward their internet charges.  He expressed the importance of the safety of having a camera system.  Mayor Wade agreed to this arrangement.
CLINTON PARK
Park Superintendent Harmon commented on the amount of mowing he’s been doing to get caught up.  Screen doors have been purchased for one of the bathrooms at the park, painting has been done in the ladies’ showers, and still more painting and staining to do.  Harmon said the backflow preventer will be certified this week.  He talked about the location of the Skoolie Swarm camp group coming in September in relation to Melissa Matthews’ open market, and how both groups are excited.

Highway Superintendent Clark stated all 15 campsites are in with water, electric service, gravel, and new grass seed & topsoil put in.  The town’s costs for the work the highway department did were around $20,000.00.  He said once the grass starts to grow, the sites could be opened up.  Clark was pleased with how things turned out.  The town board held conversation on the new campsites and how happy they were with the progress of the job.  Highway Superintendent Clark mentioned the interest he received on the new septic coming in and recommended fixing the electric on the riverside campsites.
Clinton Park Superintendent Harmon brought up the potential for electrical issues during the canoe regatta and other contract events, when the park is using a lot of electricity.  He asked who he should be calling to help with the electric.  Harmon said we’ve used Joe Rico in the past but wanted to have a back up electrician.  
Harmon recommended Turner Electric, who had recently installed the electricity for the new campsites and had done a really nice job.  The town board held conversation on this matter.

RESOLUTION #5

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to go with Turner Electric for any electrical emergencies at Clinton Park.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
POOL

Tim Harmon said the pool ladders have been repainted and will be installed.

RESOLUTION #6
Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to receive and file the reports from the Sanitation Officer, Dog Control Officer and Assessor.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Highway Superintendent Clark said his department has been busy cutting shoulders, cleaning ditches, and plans for oil & stoning some roads.  Mostly, the month of April has been spent at Clinton Park putting in the new campsites.  Clark said he hopes to get the paver out in the next week to work on shimming the roads.

Clark stated he’d received the letter for the CHIPS money, in the amount of $171,000.00, for CHIPS, Pave NY, EWR.  Clark said he was happy with this amount.
He announced the retirement date for Charlie Beebe on May 29th, 2024.  Clark is considering some summer help and spoke to Joseph Cannistra, who is the son of Jason Cannistra, about full time employment with the highway department.  Cannistra has his CDL license and is 18 years of age.  

Clark encouraged Joseph Cannistra to apply for the summer help position, to get his ‘foot in the door’.  He hasn’t advertised the need for summer help and is still reviewing other applicants to replace Beebe.  Mr. Beebe has expressed interest in coming back to help out 1 day a week.

TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown announced the electric sign is now back on and being programmed, but we are having issues with the sign shutting itself off and some of the bulbs are a different color.  He said Josh from the Delhi Telephone Company had suggested having the sign serviced.  

McKown said the sign had been serviced in the past by RAPP Signs and asked permission to contact the company to have the sign looked at.  The town board held conversation on the matter.

RESOLUTION #7
Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to call RAPP Signs to get the electronic sign serviced.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried. 
Bainbridge resident ‘Theresa’ introduced herself and talked about her idea to start a program called ‘Little MacGyvers’.  The program would be instrumental to teaching younger people how to use the resources around us, recycle, and repurpose items.  She went over the details of this program and how it would also help to keep our youth away from drugs and negativity.  Theresa talked about her homelessness, the issue with homelessness in our area and wanting to help to promote businesses in our area.  She fielded questions from the town board about her proposed program.  The town board suggested Theresa reach out to the county, the village, and other organizations in the town to get the resources to start her program.
Councilwoman Fuller reported she had been in contact with the Cerbini Family Circus about doing an event in 2025.  She was told they don’t start booking until June or July of this year and would be notified as we got closer to that time, and be put on the list.  Fuller would keep us posted.
Councilman Evans asked Supervisor Nabinger if the New York State Report had been filed yet.  Supervisor Nabinger stated she is working on it.

Supervisor Nabinger said concrete pads for the disc golf have been put in by the Bainbridge Lions Club.
Nabinger said the Community Center had applied and received a $10,000.00 grant to install a generator in case of emergencies.

Supervisor Nabinger announced that Chenango County Soil & Water has grant funding available in the amount of $2,500.00 to $25,000.00.  She thought we could use the opportunity to help with the installation of the new septic at Clinton Park.  Nabinger asked for a motion to apply for this grant money.
RESOLUTION #8

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to apply for the Chenango County Soil & Water grant to help with the installation of the new septic at Clinton Park.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

The town board held discussion on the mapping of the sewer lines in relation to the campsites.  Supervisor Nabinger proposed working with a couple of the board members and reaching out to Chenango County Soil & Water on putting the grant paperwork together.  The deadline for this grant is June 14th.

Nabinger asked Councilman Evans to contact Depot Engineer Jason Fleming on the matter.

The Board of Assessment Review Grievance night will be May 28th from 4-8PM.

Nabinger asked everyone to go to the Community Gardens to see all the hard work that had been done.
Motion to Adjourn at 8:12PM.

Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

